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The Young Charlie Pinkham

Many of us remember with affection Charles E. Pinkham, who was the owner of the Island Store until his death in 1961. Charlie was a pillar of the Southport community and a founder of the Southport Fire Department in 1929. Recently his grandson, Ronald Orchard, discovered a letter Charlie had written in his adult years describing events of his (Charlie’s) youth. The letter was hand written on a lined school pad that was badly ink-stained. Ever the one to save a nickel, Charlie used the paper anyway and wrote neatly around the ink stain! The school house that he mentions is doubtless part of the current fire station. Here is the transcription of what he wrote:

Born May 12, 1882 the first interest I remember of taking in public affairs was the erection of a monument in memory of the soldiers and sailors of the civil war. This was in 1885 at the age of three. My mother kept me tied in a high chair where I could see the men working and blasting at the ledge just across the highway from our house. This ledge was about two feet high on the east side and had to be leveled for a foundation for the monument. Incidentally just a few feet east of this ledge the first West Southport school house set and about thirty feet south a tall flagpole made from a fishing schooner’s mast and topmast, secured three ways by heavy iron braces to ring bolts in the ledge. One of these ring bolts is on the north side of hole the present flagpole sets in. The leveling was all done by hand drilling and black powder blasting. It was very exciting to me to see the men load the holes, light the fuse and run behind my house. The monument was made in Waldoboro, was hauled on a dray to the shore, loaded on a scow. This scow had no power (none to be had in those days) so had to sail or be rowed out around the points and up the Sheepscot to be landed at Maddocks fish firm wharf. Then dragged or as some might call it in a stone boat, by two yokes of oxen in three trips to its present location. This incident aroused my interest in old veterans who had fought and been subject to many privations. One soldier who had been a prisoner in Libby Prison told of living in the open air in a fenced in compound. When it rained it was mud and in winter it was frozen at times the food which was mostly porridge or some sort of soup was served in wooden bowls which when empty were set aside on the ground in all the filth caused by the crowd of men with fever, dysentery and no toilets.

In the winter of 1888 we had a lot of snow and a new disease called the gripp descended upon our town and region. This was the winter a new doctor arrived in Boothbay Harbor. [Old Dr. Gregory, Phil Gregory’s father. Ed] He was a tall gangling fellow but he had what it takes to make a success in life. He worked day and night with horses and sleigh or buggy supplied by James Kenney’s livery stable. He never faltered. He rode all over this region and he had much success in abating this dreaded new disease, gripp. The neighbors in these times were nurses and aides of various sorts. I remember well one day I was sliding on the little hill south of the monument when Dr. Gregory drove along and stopped abreast of me. He said, “Come over here Sonny. Take these pills into Mr. Spofford’s. Hold up your mitten and I will pour some in.” I delivered the pills in my mittens. Yes in those days this was as sanitary as the first yeast bread we had in our store, which came unwrapped. You loaded it on your arm like stove wood. It was covered up in a box when inside the store. My father at this time was Postmaster, had a small store and worked out at carpentering in all by working hard and with Mother tending store he made a living. In 1885 a baby girl came along. Our family did not increase further. We got along with the store, one room 12 by 20 foot until 1894 when father bought the store used by the Marr fish firm. This building was two storey and about 20 by 30 he took the building down and rebuilt it just a few feet east of the present store or exactly north of the soldiers monument. 

The first engineering feat attempted by me was a foolhardy or brainless job, but then a boy of 12, what could be expected? The chimney of this old store which only came down to the attic floor had to be taken down because I heard Father say so. So in order to help and also surprise him I schemed to remove the chimney a quick and easy way. I got our crowd together (yes there were quite a lot of us) youngsters in this neighborhood at this time. So we schemed and decided that this was the day. As the tide was high about noon the chimney on the side where it would fall into the water and make a very pretty sight. It was raining so the grown-ups were not around and it was about then dinner time. So no interference. I took a sledge hammer and with Ben Coolin’s volunteering to help, we put on the show. We had all the rest of the youngsters in a nearby fish house watching for the splash. So Ben and I proceeded to the attic and began pounding away at the chimney. We had to smash out bricks up to the flashing before it fell. Of course we youngsters never thought it might have come through the roof on us. But we were told plenty later what might have happened. 

We youngsters delighted in playing tag in the old barn which sat on the hill where Earl Pratt’s house sets. The old barn was one of the regular old fashioned with a hay mow on each end just high enough so the horses and cows could have stalls underneath, A driveway between so a hayrack could be driven in. Then about five feet above the haymow was a cross mow from one mow to the other. Above this about six feet were the heavy hewn timbers which held the barn together. At the eaves these timbers were wide enough to run along which of course we did while playing tag. Never a thought we might fall about twenty feet to the floor. A fall in the haymow didn’t matter. That was fun. Well the day came when the connecting mow was empty. I happened to be chasing Ben Coolin who was much heavier than I. He jumped from one of the top beams to the scaffold about six feet. My only thought was that if he could, I surely could. So I jumped and found to my surprise that Ben had loosened a plank which, when I landed on it, I did not stop. So plank and I landed on the lower floor. I was shaken up a bit and had a few bumps to hold for old age and rheumatism. 

In May 20 1895 my father’s new store with all the new stock caught fire and burned along with our house. He had worked and saved, had everything except the goods which had just arrived, paid for. The insurance had just run out. He intended to renew it just as soon as he could get to Boothbay Harbor to settle with the agent. You see in those days one thought he must see and settle with the person face to face. Then too a trip of BBH was usually made in a row dory a full day’s trip so father was out of his lifetime savings plus the rest of the goods which had to be paid for. He was a very discouraged man but he found he had many friends who chipped in money and labor and urged, really insisted, he build again. Then a brother, then on Seguin light station, who had seen the fire and next morning through his glasses he confirmed his judgment of the night. It was his brother’s home which was gone. He came from Seguin by row dory and offered Father his savings on a mortgage to rebuild. On July 1st 1895, the present building was up and a stock of groceries and a Post Office established. This was May 20 to July 1st. All the neighbors pitched in. The building was boarded in one day.

 This brings me up to where I was old enough to expect some education beyond what the Town school could furnish. There was a living to make and Father needed my help, so after eking out two terms at Kent’s Hill and a winter at Shaw’s Business College in Portland, my education was completed for my lifetime. In 1900, Father bought his first horse and was he balky and mean. He was a spike tail so what could you expect? I started peddling groceries and meat. After three years of handling a balky horse I decided I could handle a woman. So I up and got married on December 30, 1903. This was a winter of heavy snow. The custom of the times was to appear out at church the Sunday after marriage. In September 1903 our church burned. Services were held in the Town Hall. Finally after five weeks of snow too deep for travel a church service was held. A path to walk in had been shoveled from the highway to the Hall. Father harnessed the horse into the sleigh and took the wife and I to within a hundred feet of the Hall. We got partway up the narrow path. The horse had the path and the sleigh runners on either side. Then one runner cut down into the path and over we went headfirst into the snow bank. We brushed off the snow and had our appearing out at church just the same.
Boatshop Addition Completed

In June, the addition was completed and is beginning to fill up with new displays. So far, we have set up one wall with items from Earl (Gus) Pratt’s Store, known far and wide as either The Alley or The Place We Mustn’t Mention! 

We have the sign that Sarah Sherman McGrail carefully removed from the outside of the building, part of the lunch counter and several stools along with the cash register and ice cream equipment. There is also a copy of a recent book by Anne Ross, showing many fine photographs of Gus and his wife, Em, whose pies were a proper dessert following “sturdleys” and various other specialties of the house.

The Southport Fire Department restored an old hose reel cart that had been stored at the Newagen Inn. This consists of a pair of wooden-spoked wheels about 5 feet in diameter and a reel that rotates on the same axis. About 1,000 feet of fire hose can be stored on the reel and easily wheeled to the scene of a fire. Matt Thibault, Jeff Brown, Henry Berne, Fred Webster and Ted Lingard have worked hard to clean up and repaint the reel. It also is a highlight of the display in the new addition. The cart was purchased by the Inn after the 1942 fire but it was surely manufactured long before that. If anyone would care to research the original maker and history of the cart, we would be more than grateful. A picture of it is here displayed.

The new boatshop has an elegant ash floor and will be an invaluable addition to the Museum. The cost of the building is shared by the Town through the Trustees and by the generosity of the Friends who have contributed over the years.

White House Cook Book

The White House Cook Book has been on display for several years. It was published in 1887 and is dedicated to the “Wives of our Presidents, Those noble women who have graced the White House, and whose Names and Memories are dear to all Americans.” It contains several interesting recipes, two of which follow:

Squirrel Soup

Wash and quarter three or four good sized squirrels; put them on, with a small tablespoon of salt, directly after breakfast, in a gallon of cold water. Cover the pot close, and set it on the back part of the stove to simmer gently, not boil. Add vegetables just the same as you do in case of other meat soups in the summer season, but especially good will you find corn, Irish potatoes, tomatoes and Lima beans. Strain the soup through a coarse colander when the meat has boiled to shreds, so as to get rid of the squirrel’s troublesome little bones. Then return to the pot, and after boiling a while longer, thicken with a piece of butter rubbed in flour. Celery and parsley leaves chopped up are also considered an improvement by many. Toast two slices of bread, put them into the bottom of your tureen and then pour the soup boiling hot upon them. Very good.

Frogs Fried

Frogs are usually fried and are considered a great delicacy. Only the hind legs and quarters are used. Clean them well, season, and fry in egg batter, or dipped in beaten egg and fone cracker crumbs, the same as oysters.

We understand that Mrs. Hatch who used to run the Outlook Inn, sent her staff out to gather frogs so that she could serve them in her dining room!

Annual Meeting

At the annual meeting in June the Friends elected new officers and directors. Dwight and Duane Lewis gave some of the history of the Southport Bridge to which the Lewis Family have devoted well over 100 years of service. Their Father, Norman Lewis, was the keeper for several years, living in the tender’s house that used to sit on the Southport Shore next to the bridge. Dwight, Duane, their late sister, all served.

They presented to the Museum several fine photographs of the installation of the present bridge in 1939. The steelwork was assembled on barges on the Boothbay side of the Gut and when completed, the barges were towed at high tide to the present location and the bridge was carefully positioned over the pivot point on the support below. As the tide went out, the whole structure descended gently into position and has so remained for nearly 80 years!

We welcomed to the Board of the Friends Meredith Clapp and proclaimed Phyllis Cook as Director Emerita.

Accession Numbers

Since 1988, Evelyn Sherman has faithfully kept the “bible”, a large red, spiral bound notebook in which she has recorded each of the over 1500 items in the museum. With each item is the common name, an accession number, the donor and a brief description. For instance: plate, 1989.087, Evelyn Stratton, “Hearts and flower pressed glass tea or spoon plate, or cup plate.” 

Several years ago, Evelyn asked for help to update the 3 x 5 cards on which she kept track of items in the Museum. Your editor felt that 3 x 5 cards were passé and set up a computer data base to record various information about each item: name of item, accession number, donor, location in the Museum, dimensions and a brief description. All of the information in the ‘bible” have been entered into the computer and we can now verify that Hill Sandidge has donated 237 items to the Museum and Evelyn Stratton has donated 140. 

Unfortunately the “bible” did not contain the dimensions of the items or their location in the museum. Evelyn, Joyce and Donald Duncan have gone through one room and brought the computer up to date. Unfortunately, some of the items are without accession numbers and these numbers need to be assigned and inscribed on the item. This is a very labor-intensive job and we would love to find people who could help. We also need someone who would be willing to learn the process of putting the information into the computer and retrieving it as necessary. If you can help, please call Donald Duncan at 633-3359.

Occasionally someone will visit the Museum and ask to see the binoculars he or she gave. If all works well, we can go to the Map Room and find the World War I binoculars #2002.027 given by Jean Thompson and which were given to her late husband Stuart by Herbert Decker.

Volunteers

As always, we express our gratitude to the volunteers who made the operation of the Museum possible. Maria Doelp again took on the responsibility of being certain that someone was always on hand to support the indefatigable Ron Orchard to oversee the Museum and welcome guests. Evelyn Sherman reports that there have been a total of 1,247 volunteer hours since last November.  This year we had 267 visitors from 26 states and from England and Italy! To express our gratitude, the Friends invited all volunteers to a luncheon last summer. We set up a list of questions such as “How many pennies are there in Gus’s cash register?” and set the volunteers to hunting for answers. Then after a sumptuous lunch organized by Jean Hawley and Shelby Kaider, we had a discussion of the history the items represented. It was a fun time, enjoyed by all who participated. We are always looking for new docents to help guests enjoy the Museum.

Here is the list of those who helped in 2008:

Jack Bauman 

Sally Bobbitt

Marion Bradley

Kathy Bugbee

Barbara Bush

Ann Charlesworth

Meredith Clapp

Bob Colby

Phyllis Cook

Larry Crane

Karen Curtis


Dick Dexter

Maria Doelp

Peter Doelp

Donald Duncan

Joyce Duncan

Bob Eaton

Leanne Eaton 

Gerry Gamage

Anne Grimes

Jean Hasch

Mimi Havinga


Jean Hawley

Fred Helming

Toni Helming

Enid Johnson

Al  Kaider

Shelby Kaider

Mary Lou Koskela

Duane Lewis

Dwight Lewis

Leonard Merrill

Helen Meserve


Ralva Orchard

Ronald Orchard

Skipp Shafer

Evelyn Sherman

Kit Sherrill

Leigh Sherrill

Dick Snyder

Pegi Stengel

Jean Thompson

Priscilla Wallace

Ann Wight

Bruce Wood
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Museum Trustees

Ronald Orchard, Chairman

Kathy Bugbee, Secretary

Mary Lou Koskela, Treasurer

Bob Colby

Phyllis Cook

Donald Duncan

Bob Eaton

Jean Hasch

Leonard Merrill

Evelyn Sherman

Friends Directors

Dick Snyder, President

Jean Hawley, Vice President
Shelby Kaider, Secretary

Joyce Duncan, Treasurer

Jack Bauman to 2010

Kathy Bugbee to 2010

Phyllis Cook (Emerita)

Larry Crane to 2009

Dick Dexter to 2008

Evelyn Sherman to 2009
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